LSE

STATES' OBLIGATIONS AND INTERSECTIONAL CONSIDERATIONS IN THE COVID-19 RESPONSE AND RECOVERY

Elena B. Stavrevska



Research at LSE

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This report was produced by Dr Elena B. Stavrevska under the supervision of Professor Christine Chinkin and Dr Louise Arimatsu for the "Gendered Peace" project funded by the European Research Council (ERC) under the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation programme (Grant agreement No. 786494). M

© The Author(s) 2022.

CONTENTS

俞

PAR	T I: Introduction	2
PART II: States' obligations under CEDAW PART III: CEDAW and the human rights implications of rurality		3
		6
PAR	T IV: The situation of women in rural areas	8
PART V: The impact of government COVID-related restrictions on women in rural areas		10
A	Right to an adequate standard of living and livelihoods	11
В	Right to security of person	12
С	Right to healthcare and sexual and reproductive health services	14
D	Right to participation in political and public life	16
PART VI: Conclusions and recommendations		19
Α	In response to all national emergencies including public health crises	20
В	Specific measures pertaining to rural women	20
С	Long term measures to address structural inequalities	21
References		22

PART I: INTRODUCTION

This report highlights the importance of states complying with their obligations under international human rights law in their responses to the COVID-19 pandemic and its aftermath, in particular those with respect to the rights of women and girls as set out in the 1979 Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW).¹ Failure to undertake a gender analysis in policy and decision-making with respect to temporary emergency measures to contain the spread of the virus has resulted in variable impacts across different communities and on women within those communities who have experienced disproportionate disadvantage and harm.

That blanket measures would have different social consequences was inevitable given the different social contexts and individual circumstances existing prior to the pandemic. The effects of law and policies are rarely gender neutral. It follows that if laws and policies are not to cause direct or indirect discrimination, a gender analysis must be carried out, taking into account other intersecting factors that impact women's lives such as their race, ethnicity, class, sexuality, and able-bodiness. The term 'intersectionality' was coined by Kimberlé W. Crenshaw to highlight the struggles and lived experiences of Black women in the United States and the ways in which these experiences were based on multiple intersecting axes of social discrimination, including, but not limited to race, gender, and class. As Crenshaw stressed, "any analysis that does not take intersectionality into account cannot sufficiently address the particular manner in which Black women are subordinated."² As a tool of analysis, intersectionality helps to reveal how societies are structured and organised to already disadvantage certain people defined by their socially constituted intersecting identities. It also facilitates critical reflection on whether law and policy create and/or perpetuate exclusion and disadvantage. It is a tool to prevent structural injustices that are experienced by those most marginalised and to ensure their full protection by the law. While Crenshaw's analysis focused specifically on the interlocking power structures of race, gender, and class, intersectionality applies much more broadly to multiple intersecting axes of discrimination.

It is not possible in this report to examine the impact of all such factors in the context of COVID-19. As the only specific category of women explicitly protected by a separate provision in CEDAW, the situation of rural women provides a useful illustrative case study to show how rurality can operate to create additional disadvantage and contribute to discrimination. The report first outlines state parties' obligations under CEDAW as developed and applied by the monitoring Committee, the Committee on Elimination of Discrimination against Women, emphasising the Committee's recognition of the diversity of women and its approach to intersectionality. It then provides a detailed examination of the position of women in rural areas and the impact of pandemic-related policy responses on their (1) right to adequate living conditions and related right to livelihood; (2) right to security of person; (3) right to healthcare, including reproductive health services; and (4) right to participation in political and public life. This is not an exclusive list, nor should the rights identified be interpreted as introducing a hierarchy of rights since all rights are inter-dependent. Some issues straddle all these areas and present further obstacles to the enjoyment by rural women of their human rights (such as availability of and access to affordable transportation often determine rural women and girls' access to education, employment, healthcare, and support services). The report analyses how state failure to comply with the CEDAW obligations has resulted in foreseeable and preventable violations of women's rights and draws recommendations from the lessons learned.

PART II: STATES' OBLIGATIONS UNDER CEDAW

As the most comprehensive international agreement on the human rights of women,³ CEDAW provides an international standard for protecting and promoting women's rights. It was adopted by the UN General Assembly on 18 December 1979 and came into force in 1981. The Convention has 189 parties, with a small minority of non-party states, including the United States. 109 states are also parties to the 1999 CEDAW Optional Protocol enabling individuals or groups within the jurisdiction of the state party to bring claims of violation before the CEDAW Committee once domestic remedies have been exhausted.⁴ It also grants the Committee the power to conduct inquiries into situations of grave or systematic violations of women's human rights.⁵ The CEDAW Committee has expounded on the obligations of the states parties to the Convention through its General Recommendations (GR), concluding observations and opinions. General Recommendations, often on topics that are underdeveloped in the Convention, provide authoritative guidance on state obligations and elaborate legal standards on women's rights by clarifying, developing, and interpreting the rights set out in the Convention.⁶ The Committee initiates comprehensive discussions around General Recommendations, which allow for expert opinions and contributions from civil society. The Convention must be read in conjunction with the now 38 General Recommendations.

CEDAW condemns discrimination against women in all its forms and importantly defines discrimination in article 1 as "any distinction, exclusion or restriction made on the basis of sex which has the effect or purpose of impairing or nullifying the recognition, enjoyment or exercise by women, ... of human rights and fundamental freedoms in the political, economic, social, cultural, civil or any other field." It thus covers direct ('purpose') and indirect ('effect') discrimination. This is important in the context of COVID-19 as many of the measures that have been introduced are not directly discriminatory in that they apply to all persons, but their differential adverse impact on women brings them within the prohibition of indirect discrimination.⁷ The CEDAW Committee has explained that article 1 also covers discrimination on the grounds of gender.8 The Convention allows for the adoption of temporary special measures to accelerate equality between women and men.9 Substantive provisions reflect and make provisions in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) and International Covenant on Economic Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR) explicitly applicable to women, for instance, livelihood rights such as equality with respect to employment opportunities, social security, and protection of health and safety in working conditions,¹⁰ to healthcare,¹¹ to security of the person,¹² and participation in decision-making.¹³ The CEDAW Committee has emphasised that other international agendas such as the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs)¹⁴ and the Security Council's Women, Peace and Security (WPS) agenda¹⁵ must be implemented in accordance with the substantive provisions of the Convention and premised on a model of substantive equality. The focus of the WPS agenda on post-conflict reconstruction offers direction that could be used in developing states' responses to the present emergency.¹⁶ Indeed the Security Council's 2015 WPS resolution 2242 recognises the impact on peace and security that "the global nature of health pandemics" can have and the related need for increased "attention to women, peace and security as a cross-cutting subject."17

Over the years, the CEDAW Committee has developed its thinking on intersectionality, drawing attention to the fact that discrimination of women based on sex and gender is inextricably linked with other factors, such as their race, ethnicity, religion or belief, health, status, age, class, caste, sexual orientation and gender identity.

+

Over the years, the CEDAW Committee has developed its thinking on intersectionality, drawing attention to the fact that discrimination of women based on sex and gender is inextricably linked with other factors, such as their race, ethnicity, religion or belief, health, status, age, class, caste, sexual orientation and gender identity.¹⁸ The Committee has elaborated on how intersectional discrimination affects women's lives in various domains, from their experiences of violence,¹⁹ to healthcare,²⁰ education needs,²¹ in accessing justice²² and in the gendered impact of disasters.²³ While the Committee shows an understanding of the existence of intersecting identities, there is less elaboration on how they impact equal access to and the benefits of services such as healthcare and justice. The Committee has also addressed the situation of specific categories of women including migrant women,²⁴ older women²⁵ and, as discussed below, rural women.

The Committee has emphasised that it is the obligation of states to recognise and address the intersecting forms of discrimination experienced by women belonging to different groups. It follows that states should pay attention to the different forms and manifestations of intersecting harms confronted by women and take positive steps to consider the context that has allowed rights to be violated. This includes the harm that some women experience as a consequence of structural intersecting systems of power – embedded in political, economic and social regimes – that are nearly always rendered invisible. States must consider the consequences that follow such violations and not only ensure that women have access to remedies for the harm suffered, but also aim to transform the structures that allowed for the discrimination to occur in the first place.²⁶ Such remedies must be appropriate in the circumstances and to the particular women's social and economic contexts.²⁷

CEDAW does not contain a derogation clause, which means that the obligations continue to bind states parties in full and throughout any emergency, including the present pandemic. At the outbreak of the pandemic, the Committee drew attention to the specific and often disproportionate harm that women were experiencing and issued a Guidance Note on CEDAW and COVID-19. The Guidance Note calls on states parties to address the disproportionate impact of the pandemic and related responses on women's health, including providing essential, sexual and reproductive health services; to protect women and girls from gender-based violence, including in humanitarian settings; to ensure continuous education and equal participation of women in decision-making; to provide socio-economic support to women; and to strengthen institutional responses, dissemination of information and data collection.²⁸ The Guidance Note continues the Committee's earlier attention to the importance of recognising intersecting harms²⁹ by reminding states of their positive obligation to adopt targeted measures for disadvantaged groups of women to ensure de facto equality of women with men and between women. The pandemic has exposed and exacerbated existing societal fault lines and response and recovery plans cannot simply aim to return to the "before" situation. Rather in their COVID-19 responses states parties must be cognisant of and address the structures of power for failure to actively tackle existing discrimination will further deepen the inequalities.

+

The pandemic has exposed and exacerbated existing societal fault lines and response and recovery plans cannot simply aim to return to the "before" situation. Rather in their COVID-19 responses states parties must be cognisant of and address the structures of power for failure to actively tackle existing discrimination will further deepen the inequalities.

PART III: CEDAW AND THE HUMAN RIGHTS IMPLICATIONS OF RURALITY

Rural populations make up three-quarters of the world's poor³⁰ and rural women make up more than a quarter of the world's total population.³¹ This alone points to the importance of considering the experiences of women in rural areas in decision and policy-making processes. Rural women are not a homogenous group and the opportunities and constraints they face differ across their lifetimes, contexts, and circumstances, depending on location, socio-economic status, and social identities associated with other forms of marginalisation, such as Indigenous origin, ethnicity, disability, age, and refugee or migrant status. Nevertheless, on every available indicator, including access to education opportunities, food security and nutrition, health services, land and other natural resources, social protection, employment, and decent work, rural women fare worse than rural men and are also disadvantaged in comparison with urban women.³² In addition, their access to and power in decision-making is often restricted, as is their mobility.

Although peoples' ability to fully enjoy their rights is often determined by their location, rurality is not usually recognised as a "ground of discrimination," nor are there specific rights protecting rural populations.³³ The exception to this is CEDAW where Article 14 spells out the specific responsibilities of states parties in respect of rural women. It is the only provision in the Convention that is directed at an identified category of women, indicating the particularity of their struggles and their frequent legal lack of recognition and consideration in policy planning.³⁴

Article 14 of CEDAW states:

- 1 States Parties shall take into account the particular problems faced by rural women and the significant roles which rural women play in the economic survival of their families, including their work in the non-monetized sectors of the economy, and shall take all appropriate measures to ensure the application of the provisions of the present Convention to women in rural areas.
- 2 States Parties shall take all appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination against women in rural areas in order to ensure, on a basis of equality of men and women, that they participate in and benefit from rural development and, in particular, shall ensure to such women the right:
 - (a) To participate in the elaboration and implementation of development planning at all levels;
 - (b) To have access to adequate health care facilities, including information, counselling and services in family planning;
 - (c) To benefit directly from social security programmes;
 - (d) To obtain all types of training and education, formal and non-formal, including that relating to functional literacy, as well as, inter alia, the benefit of all community and extension services, in order to increase their technical proficiency;
 - (e) To organize self-help groups and co-operatives in order to obtain equal access to economic opportunities through employment or self employment;
 - (f) To participate in all community activities;
 - (g) To have access to agricultural credit and loans, marketing facilities, appropriate technology and equal treatment in land and agrarian reform as well as in land resettlement schemes;
 - (h) To enjoy adequate living conditions, particularly in relation to housing, sanitation, electricity and water supply, transport and communications.³⁵

The CEDAW Committee has elaborated on Article 14 in its General Recommendation 34 (GR 34)³⁶ and in its concluding observations on the periodic reports of several countries.³⁷ GR 34 notes that since rural women are not a homogenous group further intersectional analysis should be used in identifying the harms and discrimination they face.

PART IV: THE SITUATION OF WOMEN IN RURAL AREAS

The agricultural and informal economy sectors constitute the primary sources of livelihood for rural women.³⁸ According to the International Labour Organisation, in 2020 women comprised over 37 per cent of the world's rural agricultural employment, rising to 48 per cent for low-income countries.³⁹ Within this sector, the majority of seasonal, part-time and low-wage work is performed by women.⁴⁰ Accordingly, many rural women are particularly vulnerable in times of economic crisis or when the competition for this type of work increases. Women typically do not have ownership rights over the land they work. Due to cultural and legal barriers, fewer than 15 per cent of all landholders in the world are women.⁴¹ Data from 2014 indicates that in as many as 102 countries women are denied the same rights to own land as men.⁴² In addition to weak land tenure, there is a gender gap in asset ownership with rural women having unequal access to productive resources than men, such as draught animals, mechanical tools or technical assistance.⁴³ These factors contribute to rural women's difficulties in ensuring adequate living conditions and livelihoods, increasing their financial dependence, and thus vulnerability to poverty, homelessness, and food insecurity.

Sexual and gender-based violence (SGBV) remains a global blight with one in three women on average being affected by gender-based violence during their lives.⁴⁴ Statistics from 2017 indicate that in more than half the countries surveyed physical or sexual violence committed by a husband/partner is higher in rural areas compared to urban centres.⁴⁵ While the lack of shelters and safe houses is an endemic problem across all societies, in rural areas the problem is even more acute. Women in rural areas are far more likely to encounter practical obstacles in accessing supplementary support and emergency services compared with women in towns and cities. The societal stigma that still surrounds SGBV that is often even greater in smaller communities, further contributes to vulnerability and an inability to seek justice. Many rural women remain disempowered to deal with the violence they experience as they lack material and physical resources to seek relief and justice. This in turn results in rural women and girls being less likely than their urban counterparts to report violence or have access to adequate justice and other services for survivors.⁴⁶

+

Many rural women remain disempowered to deal with the violence they experience as they lack material and physical resources to seek relief and justice. This in turn results in rural women and girls being less likely than their urban counterparts to report violence or have access to adequate justice and other services for survivors. Women and girls who have been the victim of SGBV often need medical interventions, which directly links to rural women's right to healthcare. Accessing healthcare services in rural areas is dependent on their availability, including specialist support, and transportation.⁴⁷ Geographical isolation compounded by states' lack of investment in rural health and transport infrastructure often means that basic services, let alone specialised healthcare, including cancer screening and mental healthcare, are not available. Exclusion is further aggravated by the privatisation of healthcare services given the income insecurity confronted by rural women and girls as noted above.

In low- and lower-middle-income countries, mothers and children living in rural areas are less likely to receive appropriate health services than their urban counterparts.⁴⁸ According to 2018 data, a rural woman in the least developed countries is "38% less likely than an urban woman to give birth with the assistance of a skilled health professional."⁴⁹ This discrimination is further compounded by other intersecting factors, such as the historical exclusion and marginalisation of certain communities that have left Indigenous women, for example, even less likely to have access to services thereby condemning them to worse maternal outcomes than other rural women.⁵⁰ An additional compounding barrier to accessing sexual and reproductive healthcare stems from societal norms around women's health and bodily autonomy, which can be even more patriarchal in rural areas.

Rural women across the globe face challenges in enjoying their right to participation in public life and overall political participation.⁵¹ This includes the right to take part in the conduct of public affairs through elections, to directly participate in policy making and implementation, as well as to participate in civil society or rural organisations. In some cases, women's participation will be hampered by the sociocultural norms around the role of women in the community and upheld by the local (male) leaders; it can even be an issue of physical safety if women try to exercise their right to participate in public life. In other cases where cultural norms are more receptive towards women's participation in public life, they may still face practical barriers to accessing physical or digital decision-making venues, due to time poverty, and lack of accessible and affordable care facilities, transport, and digital technologies.

+

Rural women across the globe face challenges in enjoying their right to participation in public life and overall political participation. This includes the right to take part in the conduct of public affairs through elections, to directly participate in policy making and implementation, as well as to participate in civil society or rural organisations.

仚

PART V: THE IMPACT OF GOVERNMENT COVID-RELATED RESTRICTIONS ON WOMEN IN RURAL AREAS

In the wake of the pandemic, many governments declared (or assumed) states of emergency and introduced various temporary measures and restrictions to stop the spread of and to manage the virus.⁵² These have ranged from the compulsory closure of retail and non-essential establishments, nursery closures, moves to online teaching by schools and universities, advising people to work from home wherever possible and the imposition of home quarantine measures, the closure of international and domestic borders for all but essential travel and services, and prohibitions on contact and assembly, culminating in curfews and "lockdowns of entire towns, cities, provinces, and even nations."⁵³ Additional measures included the reallocation of resources to responding to the pandemic, which often resulted in funding cuts from other health domains and facilities, furlough programmes for eligible, registered workers and many services, including non-essential health and social services, being moved to online platforms.

Most temporary measures were crafted with urban (and typically male) populations in mind and, at best, treated rural women as a homogenous group. As a result, the measures introduced disproportionally affected women and posed new challenges to women in rural areas, causing disrupted livelihoods and imposing further limitations on their access to healthcare, economic opportunities and social services.

Contrary to states' CEDAW obligations various government measures, temporary or otherwise, have resulted in indirect discrimination against women, particularly women in rural areas. Most temporary measures were crafted with urban (and typically male) populations in mind⁵⁴ and, at best, treated rural women as a homogenous group. As a result, the measures introduced disproportionally affected women and posed new challenges to women in rural areas, causing disrupted livelihoods and imposing further limitations on their access to healthcare, economic opportunities and social services.⁵⁵ Further, school closures and lack of accessible or available care infrastructure have increased women's household responsibilities and care burden.⁵⁶ The overall effect has been to exacerbate pre-pandemic inequalities as well as heightening rural women's vulnerability to genderbased violence and the denial of a host of cascading rights.

+

Much of this should and could have been avoided had states taken adequate measures to ensure women's equal representation and participation in public sector decision-making. According to March 2021 data, women on average made up only 24 per cent of members among 225 COVID-19 task forces examined across 137 countries.⁵⁷ Without inclusivity and diversity in decision-making, responses are likely to be blinkered and existing inequalities discounted. The dominance of men and lack of gender advisors in COVID-19 decision-making processes have contributed to the gender-specific impacts on women being side-lined and to the gendered and gendering impact of the pandemic being at first not realised and then ignored.⁵⁸ For those located at the site of intersecting forms of discrimination the consequences of exclusion from decision-making processes have been particularly prejudicial.

The following sections focus on the adverse impact of government restrictions on four rights of women in rural areas, guaranteed by CEDAW.

A. RIGHT TO AN ADEQUATE STANDARD OF LIVING AND LIVELIHOODS

Restrictions on the movement of people and goods across and between communities have disrupted agricultural value chains and food systems.⁵⁹ Rural women involved in small scale farming and reliant on selling their produce in markets have been particularly disadvantaged as many were no longer able to trade while others had little choice but to accept significantly reduced prices for their goods. This left many rural women unable to make provision for the following season compounding their already dire situation. Existing inequalities in ownership of land and assets that could be used as collateral were typically unavailable to women in the agricultural sector exacerbating the precariousness of their livelihoods.⁶⁰

Women's over-representation in low-paid seasonal or part-time agricultural jobs and in the informal sector, has meant that they have been less likely to be entitled to temporary state support schemes (when made available) or to qualify for social protection measures, such as cash transfers introduced in response to the pandemic.⁶¹ Since rural women's exclusion from such programmes have traditionally been compounded by a combination of other factors including "mobility constraints, care burden, constraints related to cultural norms or illiteracy and limited access to information on such schemes"⁶² the emergency measures were more likely to entrench pre-existing barriers and thus deepen inequalities.

The return of male workers from towns to villages due to the loss of jobs in urban areas and/or government return policies resulted in rural women losing their jobs to men, increasing their vulnerabilities.⁶³ The closures of care facilities and schools further compounded the challenges faced by rural women who found themselves unable even to look for work outside the home.⁶⁴ The additional care responsibilities and limited support infrastructure, employers' preference for the returning male workers, and the shrinking work opportunities in the agricultural and the informal economy sectors as a result of COVID-19 restrictions have together placed rural women in a particularly vulnerable position in comparison to their urban counterparts, as well as to rural men.

An intersectional analysis points to states having failed to protect rural women from indirect discrimination. This is especially evident in the time poverty and the care burden increased by school closures and lack of available and accessible childcare in rural areas. It is also evident in the economic and livelihood insecurity in working at the periphery of the agricultural and informal sectors. In these sectors governmental movement restrictions have led to jobs either entirely disappearing or being taken up by men returning from the urban areas. The analysis therefore shows not only that states parties to CEDAW have failed to fulfil their Convention obligations but have also failed to introduce temporary special measures that "[p]romote [rural women's] empowerment and ensure their economic and social independence," as clearly recommended in GR 34.⁶⁵

States are obliged to consider how the COVID-19 restrictions impact different rural women's livelihoods and living conditions. This would entail the introduction of temporary gender-responsive mechanisms in the agricultural sector, as well as non-contributory social protection for those in the informal economy sector. Mindful of the gender gaps in land and asset ownership that negatively affect rural women's equal participation in the agricultural sector, the CEDAW Committee has reminded states of their obligation to ensure fair access to financial services, credit, loans, matrimonial savings, insurance, domestic payment services, and information on available services. The Committee has also urged states to consider how structural inequalities can be addressed to achieve substantive equality for rural women and ensure their human rights are respected.

B. RIGHT TO SECURITY OF PERSON

Emergency measures, such as closure of non-essential establishments, government advice to work from home, lockdowns, and curfews, have pushed people into their households resulting in an increase in violence, especially domestic violence and abuse against women and girls.⁶⁶ This has been driven by tensions in the household related to isolation, job losses, food and financial insecurity, and to the closure of schools.⁶⁷ The United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) has estimated that, worldwide, 15 million cases of gender-based violence will occur for every three additional months of the lockdown.⁶⁸

Most of the pandemic policy responses, immediate and subsequent alike, have not considered the interlinkage of issues that increase domestic violence and the violation of women's right to security of the person. For example, introducing lockdowns and curfews without restrictions on the sale of alcohol when the home remains the only place where alcohol can be consumed, ignores evidence that suggests that alcohol use increases the occurrence and severity of domestic violence.⁶⁹ Policy makers have also failed to consider the link between job loss and increased household tensions, sometimes resulting in domestic violence.

Economic and social strains, potential loss of income and livelihood, mandatory lockdowns, quarantine, and self-isolation, as well as reduced peer support due to socialising restrictions and transportation limitations put rural women at a particularly great risk of SGBV. COVID restrictions may also prevent the survivors of violence in rural areas from fleeing from violent situations or accessing essential health and legal services especially in light of "the reduced availability of legal, social, and policing structures in rural areas."⁷⁰ With the redirecting of funds towards the current emergency, further reductions in these structures in rural areas appear certain.

Restrictions on movement, loss of livelihoods and funding cuts combined with their lack of access to shelters, support networks, and finances have meant that measures introduced to keep populations safe from the virus have effectively exposed some rural women to domestic violence and abuse.

+

The economic impact of the pandemic measures, and restrictions on movement, not only create barriers to leaving a violent domestic situation, but also higher risks of sexual exploitation and consequential economic deprivation.⁷¹ The limited number of shelters and transitional housing that rural women can access, the lack of access to information about SGBV services and to adequate telephone and internet services present pre-COVID have been worsened by the pandemic responses, compounding the discrimination rural women face in this domain.

An intersectional analysis shows how rurality, socioeconomic position, and gender have interlocked in the emergency measures with a particular negative and discriminatory impact on rural women. Restrictions on movement, loss of livelihoods and funding cuts combined with their lack of access to shelters, support networks, and finances have meant that measures introduced to keep populations safe from the virus have effectively exposed some rural women to domestic violence and abuse.

States parties to CEDAW have an obligation to take effective measures to prevent acts of violence against women and girls and to prosecute and punish such acts regardless of whether the perpetrator is the state, non-state actors or private persons.⁷² Prevention requires consideration of and addressing the structural conditions that make rural women, and certain groups of rural women, especially vulnerable to SGBV. It also requires that states consider their COVID-19 responses in an interconnected and contextualised manner bearing in mind how such measures can threaten women's right to personal security.

States are obliged to ensure that victims and survivors in rural areas have access to justice, legal aid, redress and/or reparation, as well as to integrated services, including emergency shelters and comprehensive health services. These must be designated as 'essential services' in the context of pandemics and other emergencies to ensure accessibility, funding, and human resources. The WPS resolutions on SGBV in conflict and post-conflict settings provide useful guidance to states responding to emergency situations, including pandemics.⁷³ Resolution 1820, for instance, urges the member states, various UN entities, and financial institutions "to support the development and strengthening of the capacities of national institutions, in particular of judicial and health systems, and of local civil society networks in order to provide sustainable assistance to victims of sexual violence."⁷⁴ Resolution 1888 directly acknowledges the position of rural women by encouraging states to "increase access to health care, psychosocial support, legal assistance and socio economic reintegration services for victims of sexual violence, in particular in rural areas."⁷⁵

States are obliged to ensure that victims and survivors in rural areas have access to justice, legal aid, redress and/or reparation, as well as to integrated services, including emergency shelters and comprehensive health services. These must be designated as 'essential services' in the context of pandemics and other emergencies to ensure accessibility, funding, and human resources.

+

States must also ensure the safety and security of rural women human rights defenders who are subject to threats and attacks. This includes those engaged in struggles related to land and the environment in the context of extractive industry projects.⁷⁶ In circumstances of national lockdowns and limited movement, states must also consider how certain responses further jeopardise these rural women's security and make them targets for attack.

C. RIGHT TO HEALTHCARE AND SEXUAL AND REPRODUCTIVE HEALTH SERVICES

Curfews, lockdowns and limitations on travel created additional obstacles for rural women needing to access basic healthcare services which were often difficult to access even prior to the introduction of such measures. While the shift to online clinical consultations have benefitted some, for many rural women this move resulted in them being disproportionately excluded due to the lack of reliable, affordable digital infrastructure in remote areas.⁷⁷ Moreover, government health and safety measures – from masking, to sanitising, participating in 'track and trace' initiatives and regular testing – all presuppose that rural women have access to and can afford to purchase additional items and that they own the latest digital devices to benefit from such initiatives.

In already underserved rural areas, the diversion of healthcare resources to tackling COVID-19 has reduced the provision of basic maternal, child, sexual and reproductive healthcare services, leading to an increase in both maternal mortality and unwanted pregnancies.⁷⁸ Emerging data shows that global maternal and foetal outcomes have worsened during the COVID-19 pandemic, with "an increase in maternal deaths, stillbirth, ruptured ectopic pregnancies, and maternal depression."⁷⁹ Analyses from around the world also show women being unable to access abortion or contraception, leading to an increased number of pregnancies and childbirths in some countries.⁸⁰ Rural women living in poverty and especially those from marginalised communities who rely on free or subsidized care are particularly affected by the reductions in sexual and reproductive healthcare services.⁸¹ The adverse consequences of the cuts in aid – justified as 'necessary' by some states – coupled with the diversion of resources from sexual and reproductive health are most acutely felt by those women and girls whose multiple intersecting identities have contributed to their exclusion. ⁸²

The increase in time poverty experienced by women due to the disproportionate care responsibilities has also affected women's access to healthcare. These new obstacles, together with those pre-existing, are magnified for women in rural areas; a study shows that rural women with children are less likely, especially during the pandemic, to seek medical attention.⁸³ In addition, with health systems operating at maximum capacity and focussed on acute medical interventions much of the general healthcare burden has been shifted to households.⁸⁴ This has further increased care-related time pressures on women and even more so on rural women, where accessing the health system might not even be an option. Laws and policies that fail to take full account of the differently situated women and girls have in effect further excluded those who are already most marginalised in all societies. Rural women and girls who live in poverty have suffered the brunt of the decrease in already limited reproductive healthcare services worsened by funding cuts and redirection of resources to COVID-19 response.

+

Laws and policies that fail to take full account of the differently situated women and girls have in effect further excluded those who are already most marginalised in all societies. Rural women and girls who live in poverty have suffered the brunt of the decrease in already limited reproductive healthcare services worsened by funding cuts and redirection of resources to COVID-19 response.

States parties to CEDAW are obliged to respect, protect and fulfil women's rights to health care and ensure women's equal access to healthcare services including access to reproductive health such as family planning, pregnancy and post-natal services. The CEDAW Committee has emphasised the need for *special attention* to be given to the health needs and rights of women belonging to vulnerable and disadvantaged groups such as migrant women, forcibly displaced women, women from marginalised communities as well as those with physical and/or mental health needs who are often excluded due to societal factors.⁸⁵

States must ensure that quality healthcare services and facilities are physically accessible, affordable and culturally acceptable for rural women, including older women, female heads of household, and women with disabilities. Such facilities must be staffed with adequately trained medical personnel. States' obligations to provide adequate funding for healthcare systems in rural areas, particularly sexual and reproductive health, does not stop in emergency or crisis situations. On the contrary, the requirement for states to deliver on this obligation is even more essential in such situations where other restrictions such as lockdowns have created greater need for sexual and reproductive health services.

The right to healthcare also requires states to ensure that women are given reliable, clinically sound information, including on the efficacy of vaccines to prevent serious illness and death. Such information must be made widely accessible, disseminated in local languages and dialects and in different forms including, but not exclusively, digital. States cannot assume that women have access to digital information. States also have an obligation to eliminate barriers that rural women face in accessing healthcare including taking measures to provide affordable public transport to hospitals and health centres. This is even more vital for rural women with disabilities. In some circumstances states would be required to use mobile units to roll out vaccine programmes for those in remote areas.⁸⁶

States must ensure that the COVID-19 response and recovery processes fully address existing barriers to healthcare services for women and girls who confront multiple structural obstacles including the fact of rurality. WPS resolution 1889 offers valuable direction in urging states, in consultation with civil society, including women's organisations, "to specify in detail women and girls' needs and priorities and design concrete strategies, in accordance with their legal systems, to address those needs and priorities, which cover (...) access to basic services, in particular health services, including sexual and reproductive health and reproductive rights and mental health."⁸⁷

D. RIGHT TO PARTICIPATION IN POLITICAL AND PUBLIC LIFE

Globally the right to participate in political and public life has been severely curtailed by COVID restrictions. For example, since early 2020 national and local elections in at least 80 countries and territories have been postponed,⁸⁸ executive decision-making has dominated the political landscape, and civil society participation in public life including through scrutiny of decision-making and public protest have been curbed.⁸⁹ Not all measures introduced can be justified as proportionate.⁹⁰ These developments have disproportionately impinged on the right of women, most notably those located in rural areas, to participate in political and public life.

Paradoxically, it has been precisely when the failings of political incumbents have become most apparent that the opportunity for democratic change through elections has been deferred, depriving citizens from expressing their dissatisfaction and from the opportunity to secure fairer representation. The under-representation of women and of women representing different communities and interests in public sector decision-making roles has led to the adoption of gender (and intersectional) blind emergency measures exacerbating inequalities. The concentration of power in the hands of the executive branch also enabled male dominated ruling elites to take advantage of the state of emergency to adopt new laws restricting women's rights that would otherwise have been blocked by democratic processes.⁹¹ Emergency measures have concurrently extended to the police and security services draconian powers to enforce compliance with COVID restrictions, a development that has compounded the vulnerability of marginalised groups seeking to protect their rights, including women human rights defenders.⁹² In many cases, state authorities have resorted to disproportionate force.⁹³ As a result, women rights activists and especially those belonging to minorities and Indigenous communities located in rural areas have faced even greater risk of violence at the hands of both state and non-state actors.94

Lockdowns have resulted in unprecedented advancements in digital technologies which have facilitated public interaction, but not all have benefitted from such technologies, especially given that such technologies are private sector owned and led. The consequence of this fact is that pre-existing digital divides – framed by gender, age, race, socio-economic status, education, disability, and geography (rural and urban; Global South and North) – have grown and have exacerbated inequalities. Poor digital infrastructure in rural areas excludes many from accessing information depriving them from opportunities to participate on an equal basis in political and public life.⁹⁵ For rural women living in poverty the obstacles are magnified leaving them even more marginalised.⁹⁶ Meanwhile, the escalation in online violence against women generally, and the rise in such violence targeted specifically at women in public life and most especially at women of colour in public life, has served to silence and to deprive them of fully enjoying the right to participate in political and public life.⁹⁷ To date, no state has responded adequately to online violence against women. Inaction has fuelled a culture that spills to offline violence against women. Rurality makes women even more at risk of violence by both state and non-state actors, disproportionately discriminating against them.

+

An intersectional analysis reveals the different ways in which stateimposed measures have directly and indirectly discriminated against women from enjoying their right to participate in political and public life and have both widened pre-existing social divides and made more vulnerable those who already confront multiple axes of oppression.

An intersectional analysis reveals the different ways in which state-imposed measures have directly and indirectly discriminated against women from enjoying their right to participate in political and public life and have both widened pre-existing social divides and made more vulnerable those who already confront multiple axes of oppression.

States parties to CEDAW have a basic obligation to take all appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination against women in political and public life and to ensure that they enjoy equality with men in political and public life.⁹⁸ Despite the reiteration of the importance of women's participation states are failing to meet that obligation. As elaborated by the CEDAW Committee, political and public life is a broad concept and should be understood accordingly. The obligation on states to ensure women's equal participation in political and public life has two aspects: *de jure* and *de facto*. Removing the legal barriers to equality is necessary but insufficient.⁹⁹ States should take temporary special measures to ensure women's *de facto* equal participation at all levels of political life and in all spheres of governance.¹⁰⁰ The Committee has expressly noted that insofar as rural women are concerned, states must ensure their "active, free, effective, meaningful and informed participation" at all levels of decision-making.¹⁰¹

+

The right to participation means that, where it is within their control, states have a responsibility both to appoint women to senior decision-making roles and, as a matter of course, to consult with and incorporate the advice of groups representative of women's views and interests into decisions.

The right to participation means that, where it is within their control, states have a responsibility both to appoint women to senior decision-making roles and, as a matter of course, to consult with and incorporate the advice of groups representative of women's views and interests into decisions.¹⁰² This includes ensuring that women who confront multiple intersecting forms of discrimination are either appointed to such roles or, at a minimum, that they are provided with adequate information, fully consulted and their views are reflected in decisions. Accordingly, states should take immediate steps to ensure women's equal representation in COVID-19 task forces and that such representation is diverse. Failing that, at a minimum, states must ensure that the advice and expertise of groups dedicated to the protection of women's rights generally and the specific rights of differently situated women such as rural women are included in the decision-making process and acted on.

To protect public health, states may introduce restrictions on the right to freedom of peaceful assembly. However, such restrictions must be temporary, provided by law and be necessary and proportionate.¹⁰³ States have a responsibility to ensure that the legislation adopted in response to the outbreak of COVID is not ambiguous or sweeping (for example, allowing for the imposition of blanket bans on protests) or discriminatory. States must also ensure that law enforcement authorities understand the limits of their powers and that they conduct themselves in a human rights compliant manner, without discrimination on any protected grounds, and do not use unnecessary and/or excessive force.

Pursuant to articles 1, 3 and 10¹⁰⁴ of CEDAW, as well as ICESCR, Article 15,¹⁰⁵ states are obliged to ensure that women are able to access and use digital technologies on an equal basis with men.¹⁰⁶ This obligation is an immediate one¹⁰⁷ that must be read with CEDAW Article 24, requiring states to take all necessary measures at the national level to fully realise the rights set forth in the Convention.¹⁰⁸ The lack of available resources to invest in digital infrastructure does not alleviate a state from its responsibility to ensure that women are not being disadvantaged from meaningful access to and use of digital technologies because of their sex or gender. In particular, the Committee has emphasised the need for states parties to adopt special measures to improve the access to digital technologies by rural women and girls who are disproportionately disadvantaged due to the cascading layers of obstacles they face, including poverty, geographic isolation, language barriers, lack of computer literacy and discriminatory gender stereotyping.¹⁰⁹

+

States must take proactive steps to develop and implement law and polices to counter the structural root causes of violence against women which, if unaddressed, will continue to impinge on women's freedom to fully enjoy the right to participate in political and public life.

States have an obligation to protect the same rights that exist offline in the digital sphere.¹¹⁰ This includes taking necessary measures to prevent and to counter online violence against women.¹¹¹ The obligation to prevent also requires states to adopt and implement measures to eradicate prejudices, stereotypes and practices as set forth in CEDAW Articles 2(f) and 5(a). In other words, states must take proactive steps to develop and implement law and polices to counter the structural root causes of violence against women which, if unaddressed, will continue to impinge on women's freedom to fully enjoy the right to participate in political and public life.

PART VI: CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The public health risks posed by the spread of COVID-19 required prompt responses by governments. The consequences of doing too little, too late, by some states are clear to see from global statistics. However, the need to act promptly in an emergency, cannot be invoked to justify state failure to protect against discrimination in all its forms. States have a core responsibility to prepare for crisis situations and to ensure that the measures adopted in response comply fully with their human rights obligations. Human rights instruments are drafted to take full account of state responsibilities in crisis situations such as global pandemics. CEDAW is no exception.

The emergency measures adopted by states to counter the spread of COVID-19 were for the most part treated as being gender neutral. While some states considered the gendered effects of lockdown measures, too little was done to mitigate the harms that would follow. Moreover, the disproportionate harm that very many women would experience due to pre-existing intersecting layers of discrimination was a reality that few states, if any, fully considered.

To date few states have taken steps to mitigate the harm inflicted on those who were already classed as expendable, insignificant or undeserving. Nor have states shown any desire to address the pre-existing structural inequalities that have been further entrenched since early 2020. Consequently, states remain in violation of their obligations under CEDAW, as well as other human rights instruments to which they are parties.

"Build back better" is now a popular political slogan in common usage among UN bodies in reference to the global pandemic which is far from over, notwithstanding the claims by some states.¹¹² But whether it is in response to an immediate crisis – man-made or natural – or in designing a roadmap to recovery, this report argues that an intersectional gender analysis is necessary if states are to comply fully with their human rights obligations including CEDAW.¹¹³ Building back differently and therefore better also implies that states should adopt transformative measures to expunge structural inequalities that guarantee the privileging of a few at the expense of the most deprived especially in times of crisis.¹¹⁴ With this in mind, this report sets out the following recommendations to states:

A. IN RESPONSE TO ALL NATIONAL EMERGENCIES INCLUDING PUBLIC HEALTH CRISES

States should immediately:

- appoint women to senior decision-making roles within emergency task forces (eg, COVID task forces) and ensure de facto gender equality in representation;
- take all necessary measures to ensure that task forces comprise members representing different interests and that all socially protected groups are represented;
- require task forces to meaningfully consult with groups representative of women's views and interests, including with groups representing *differently situated women* such as rural women and ensure that the advice received is fully incorporated into decision-making processes, recommendations and final outcomes;
- assess the gendered and intersectional effects of existing and ongoing emergency measures and amend and/or repeal laws and/or policies that are discriminatory whether directly or indirectly;
- · financially and logistically support existing women grassroots' self-help measures;
- look for good practices elsewhere and follow the lead of women's rights grassroots organisations;
- collect sex- and age-disaggregated data on the direct and indirect impacts of policy responses.

B. SPECIFIC MEASURES PERTAINING TO RURAL WOMEN

States should:

- take proactive steps to meaningfully consult with rural women and women's organisations involved in protecting the rights of rural women to better understand the adverse impact that emergency measures have on them;
- as parties to CEDAW, implement all recommendations contained in GR 34; and
- as non-parties to CEDAW, consider implementing the recommendations set forth in GR 34.

C. LONG TERM MEASURES TO ADDRESS STRUCTURAL INEQUALITIES

States should:

- introduce special measures to secure de facto gender equality across all spheres of political, economic and social participation and decision-making from the local to the global;
- introduce special measures to ensure that women who experience intersecting forms of harm and exclusion are represented across all spheres of political, economic and social participation and decision-making and that their interests are fully protected from the local to the global;
- appoint, at a senior level within the state apparatus, gender advisors and advisors with the specific mandate to consider intersecting forms of discrimination and give them adequate authority and powers to require changes in policies/laws to ensure ongoing compliance with CEDAW and with all other human rights obligations;
- establish a publicly funded independent entity with the authority to examine the impact of intersectional discrimination and with the power to demand change in policy and law; and
- take steps to reverse existing socio-economic arrangements and policies that create and maintain inequalities and replace them with those that advance gender equality including, for example, non-contributory social protection, universal basic income, and radically redistributive tax systems within and between states.¹¹⁵

仚

REFERENCES

- 1 United Nations General Assembly (UNGA), *Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women* (CEDAW; 18 December 1979). <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cedaw.aspx</u>
- 2 Kimberlé Crenshaw, "Demarginalizing the Intersection of Race and Sex: A Black Feminist Critique of Antidiscrimination Doctrine, Feminist Theory and Antiracist Policies," *University of Chicago Legal Forum* 1989, no. 1 (1989): 140.
- 3 The prohibition of discrimination on the grounds of sex and equality between women and men are also provided for in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, 1948, Article 2, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 1966, Article 2 and the International Covenant on Economic Social and Cultural Rights, 1966, Article 2, and in regional human rights treaties.
- 4 UNGA, Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (15 October 1999), Articles 2-4. <u>https://www.ohchr.</u> org/Documents/HRBodies/CEDAW/OP_CEDAW_en.pdf
- 5 Ibid., Article 8.
- 6 Christine Chinkin and Keina Yoshida, 40 Years of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (London: London School of Economics Centre for Women, Peace and Security, 2020), <u>https://www.lse.ac.uk/women-peacesecurity/assets/documents/2020/LSE-WPS-40-Years-of-CEDAW.pdf</u>, 5.
- 7 CEDAW Committee, *Guidance Note on CEDAW and COVID-19* (21 April 2020). <u>https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.</u> <u>aspx?symbolno=INT/CEDAW/STA/9156&Lang=en</u>
- 8 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 28 on the Core Obligations of States Parties under Article 2 of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (16 December 2010), para 5. <u>https://www.refworld.org/docid/4d467ea72.html</u>
- 9 UNGA, CEDAW, Article 4.
- 10 UNGA, *CEDAW*, Article 11 and 13 (a); UNGA, *ICESCR* (16 December 1966), Article 6 (right to work), Article 7 (equal employment opportunities and safe and healthy working conditions) and Article 9 (right to social security). <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/</u>professionalinterest/pages/cescr.aspx
- 11 UNGA, *CEDAW*, Article 12 (equal access to healthcare services, including those related to family planning); UNGA, *ICESCR*, Article 12 (right to "the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health").
- 12 UNGA, ICCPR (16 December 1966), Articles 6 and 9. <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/ccpr.aspx</u>. CEDAW has no provision directly on violence against women, but the CEDAW Committee has developed the applicability of the Convention to this through General Recommendations No. 19 (1992) and No. 35 (2017).
- 13 UNGA, CEDAW, Article 7; UNGA, ICCPR, Article 25.

- 14 SDG 5 is to "achieve gender equality and empower all women and girls." UNGA, Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development (25 September 2015). https://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/70/1&Lang=E
- 15 The Security Council WPS Agenda comprises 10 resolutions: 1325 (2000); 1820 (2008); 1888 (2009); 1889 (2009); 1960 (2010); 2106 (2013); 2122 (2013); 2242 (2015); 2467 (2019); 2493 (2019).
- 16 Christine Chinkin and Madeleine Rees, "Our male leaders declared war on the pandemic. Our response must match that," LSE Women, Peace and Security blog, 11 May 2020, <u>https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/wps/2020/05/11/our-male-leaders-declared-waron-the-pandemic-our-response-must-match-that/</u>
- 17 UN Security Council, UNSC Resolution 2242 (13 October 2015). <u>https://</u> www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s_res_2242.pdf
- 18 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 28, para 18.
- 19 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 35 on Gender-Based Violence against Women, Updating General Recommendation No. 19 (26 July 2017). <u>https://</u> tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CEDAW/Shared%20Documents/1_Global/CEDAW_C_ GC_35_8267_E.pdf
- 20 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 24: Article 12 of the Convention (Women and Health) (1999). <u>https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CEDAW/</u> Shared%20Documents/1_Global/INT_CEDAW_GEC_4738_E.pdf
- 21 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 36 on the right of girls and women to education (16 November 2017). <u>https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CEDAW/</u> Shared%20Documents/1_Global/CEDAW_C_GC_36_8422_E.pdf
- 22 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 33 on women's access to justice (23 July 2015). <u>https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CEDAW/Shared%20</u> Documents/1_Global/CEDAW_C_GC_33_7767_E.pdf
- 23 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 37 on Gender-related dimensions of disaster risk reduction in the context of climate change (7 February 2018). <u>https://</u> tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CEDAW/Shared%20Documents/1_Global/CEDAW_C_ GC_37_8642_E.pdf
- 24 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 26 on women migrant workers (5 December 2008). <u>https://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/cedaw/docs/GR_26_on_women_migrant_workers_en.pdf;</u> CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 38 (2020) on trafficking in women and girls in the context of global migration (6 November 2020). <u>https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/CEDAW_C_</u>GC_38_9278_E.pdf
- 25 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 27 on older women and protection of their human rights (16 December 2010). <u>https://www.refworld.org/</u>docid/4ed3528b2.html
- 26 See, for instance, Sheri Labenski, The Right to Reparations for Sexual and Gender-Based Violence (London: London School of Economics Centre for Women, Peace and Security, 2020), <u>http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/110307/1/Labenski_the_right_to_</u> reparations_published.pdf

仚

- 27 Adjusted from Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, *General Recommendation XXV Gender Related Dimensions of Racial Discrimination* (20 March 2000). http://hrlibrary.umn.edu/gencomm/genrexxv.htm
- 28 CEDAW Committee, Guidance Note on CEDAW and COVID-19.
- 29 This especially includes CEDAW Committee, *General Recommendations 28, 30, 33, and 35.*
- 30 International Fund for Agricultural Development, "Making sure rural communities won't be left behind in the response to COVID-19," 2 April 2020, <u>https://www.ifad.org/en/web/latest/-/news/making-sure-rural-communities-are-not-left-behind-in-the-covid-19-respon-1</u>
- 31 UN Commission on the Status of Women, *Challenges and opportunities in achieving gender equality and the empowerment of rural women and girls. Report of the Secretary-General* (20 December 2017). <u>https://www.peacewomen.org/sites/default/</u>files/N1745769.pdf
- 32 Food and Agriculture Organisation (FAO), International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD) and World Food Programme (WFP), *Rural women and girls 25 years after Beijing: critical agents of positive change* (Rome: FAO, IFAD and WFP, 2020), https://docs.wfp.org/api/documents/WFP-0000120322/download/
- 33 Meghan Campbell, "The Distance Between Us: Sexual and Reproductive Health Rights of Rural Women and Girls," in *Intersectionality and Human Rights Law*, ed. Shreya Atrety and Peter Dunne (Hart Publishing, 2020).
- 34 See "Article 14" in Marsha Freeman, Christine Chinkin, and Beate Rudolf (eds), *The UN Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women: A Commentary* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2012).
- 35 UNGA, CEDAW, Article 14.
- 36 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 34 on the rights of rural women (4 March 2016). <u>https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CEDAW/Shared%20</u> Documents/1_Global/INT_CEDAW_GEC_7933_E.pdf
- 37 See, for example CEDAW Committee, Concluding observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women: Turkey (30 July 2010). <u>https://</u>www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/cedaw/docs/co/CEDAW-C-TUR-CO-6.pdf; CEDAW Committee, Concluding observations on the eighth periodic report of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland (18 February–8 March 2019). <u>http://</u>docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2FPPRiCAqhKb7yhsldCrOIUTvLRFDjh6%2Fx1pWANA8ZYaHoRL%2B0JRr72WCFI1aFvFUALICWsm8eKNbzUHiJ4YKzONNGD0TNbffd0YmsU3yVXQMOBATZCXrknDX8b
- 38 "The impact of discriminatory social institutions on rural women's empowerment," in Strengthening the role of women in rural and agricultural areas: Obstacles and opportunities (CIHEM & Union for the Mediterranean, 2018), <u>https://www.ciheam.</u> org/uploads/attachments/927/WL40_10the_iimpact.pdf, 54.
- 39 Libor Stloukal and Susan Kaaria, "Rural gender inequalities (2): feminisation of agriculture and COVID-19," Future agricultures, 1 February 2021, <u>https://www.futureagricultures.org/blog/rural-gender-inequalities-2-feminisation-of-agriculture-andcovid-19/</u>

- 40 Gaëlle Ferrand and Alejandra Meneses, "The impact of discriminatory social institutions on rural women's empowerment," 54.
- 41 Food and Agriculture Organisation, *Gender and Land Rights Database* (2022). <u>http://</u>www.fao.org/gender-landrights-database/en/
- 42 Alexandre Kolev, Keiko Nowacka and Gaëlle Ferrant, Social Institutions and Gender Index: 2014 Synthesis Report (OECD Development Centre, 2014), <u>https://www.genderindex.org/wp-content/uploads/files/docs/BrochureSIGI2015.pdf</u>, 9.
- 43 Oxfam International, "How rural women are adapting to climate change in Latin America and the Caribbean," <u>https://www.oxfam.org/en/how-rural-women-are-</u> adapting-climate-change-latin-america-and-caribbean
- 44 FAO, IFAD and WFP, Rural women and girls 25 years after Beijing, 35.
- 45 Commission on the Status of Women, *Challenges and opportunities in achieving* gender equality and the empowerment of rural women and girls.
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 Marta Cocco da Costaa, Ethel Bastos da Silvaa, Joannie dos Santos Fachinelli Soaresb, Luana Cristina Bortha, and Fernanda Honnef, "Rural women and violence situation: access and accessibility limits to the healthcare network." *Revista Gaúcha de Enfermagem* 38, no 2 (2017).
- 48 FAO, IFAD and WFP, Rural women and girls 25 years after Beijing, 12.
- 49 Gaëlle Ferrand and Alejandra Meneses, "The impact of discriminatory social institutions on rural women's empowerment," 54.
- 50 FAO, IFAD and WFP, Rural women and girls 25 years after Beijing, 12.
- 51 CEDAW Committee, CEDAW General Recommendation No. 23: Political and Public Life (1997). <u>https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CEDAW/Shared%20Documents/1_</u> Global/INT_CEDAW_GEC_4736_E.pdf
- 52 According to CoronaNet Research Project database (available at <u>https://www.</u> <u>coronanet-project.org/</u>), 124 countries declared a state of emergency during 2020 with several declaring emergencies in specific provinces and municipalities.
- 53 Stephen Thomson and Eric C Ip, "COVID-19 emergency measures and the impending authoritarian pandemic," *Journal of Law and the Biosciences* 7, no 1 (2020): 2.
- 54 Peter Ranscombe, "Rural areas at risk during COVID-19 pandemic," *The Lancet* 20, no 5 (2020).
- 55 David Evans, "How Will COVID-19 Affect Women and Girls in Low- and Middle-Income Countries?" Centre for Global Development, 16 March 2020, <u>https://www.cgdev.org/</u> blog/how-will-covid-19-affect-women-and-girls-low-and-middle-income-countries
- 56 Carmen de Paz, Miriam Muller, Ana Maria Munoz Boudet, and Isis Gaddis, Gender Dimensions of the COVID-19 Pandemic (World Bank Group, 2020), <u>https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/33622/Gender-Dimensions-of-the-COVID-19-Pandemic.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y</u>

- 57 UN Women and UN Development Programme, "Women's absence from COVID-19 task forces will perpetuate gender divide," 22 March 2021, <u>https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2021/3/press-release-womens-absence-from-covid-19-task-forces-will-perpetuate-gender-divide</u>
- 58 For an analysis of this issue in the UK context, see Clare Wenham and Asha Herten-Crabb, "Why we Need a Gender Advisor on SAGE," *LSE Public Policy Review* 1, no 4 (2021).
- 59 Celine Salcedo-La Viña, Ruchika Singh, and Natalie Elwell, "Rural Women Must Be at the Heart of COVID-19 Response and Recovery," World Resources Institute, 21 September 2020, <u>https://www.wri.org/insights/rural-women-must-be-heart-covid-19-response-and-recovery</u>
- 60 Impact and Policy Research Institute, "Impact of COVID-19 on the Lives of Rural Women," Youth Ki Awaaz, 6 January 2021, <u>https://www.youthkiawaaz.com/2021/01/</u> impact-of-covid-19-on-lives-of-rural-women-the-villagemakers/
- 61 Celine Salcedo-La Viña, Ruchika Singh, and Natalie Elwell, "Rural Women Must Be at the Heart of COVID-19 Response and Recovery."
- 62 Ibid., 3.
- 63 Impact and Policy Research Institute, "Impact of COVID-19 on the Lives of Rural Women."
- 64 Ibid.
- 65 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 34, para 17(b).
- 66 "The latest figures from the United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women (UN Women) confirm that during the COVID-19 pandemic, levels of violence against women and girls have increased. Across 13 countries, almost half of all women reported that they or a woman they know began to experience gender-based violence during the pandemic. Almost a quarter of women reported that household conflicts had become more frequent." UN Secretary-General, "Warning of Rise in Gender-Based Violence during COVID-19 Pandemic, Secretary-General Observance Message Says Policies to Tackle Root Causes, Protect Women Can End Abuse," UN Security Council, 23 November 2021, https://reliefweb.int/report/world/warning-rise-gender-based-violence-during-covid-19-pandemic-secretary-general
- 67 Inter-Agency Standing Committee Reference Group for Gender in Humanitarian Action, Interim Guidance: Gender Alert for COVID-19 Outbreak (Inter-Agency Standing Committee, March 2020), <u>https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/</u> inter-agency-standing-committee/interim-guidance-gender-alert-covid-19-outbreak; CARE International, Gender Implications of Covid-19 Outbreaks in Development and Humanitarian Settings (March 2020), <u>https://www.care-international.org/files/files/</u> Gendered_Implications_of_COVID-19-Full_Paper.pdf
- 68 UN Population Fund, Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Family Planning and Ending Gender-based Violence, Female Genital Mutilation and Child Marriage (UNFPA, April 2020). <u>https://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/resource-pdf/COVID-19_impact_brief_for_UNFPA_24_April_2020_1.pdf</u>
- 69 World Health Organisation, Intimate partner violence and alcohol (Geneva: WHO, 2006), <u>https://www.who.int/violence_injury_prevention/violence/world_report/factsheets/</u> <u>fs_intimate.pdf</u>

- 70 Food and Agricultural Organisation, *Gendered Impacts of COVID-19 and Equitable* Policy Responses
- in Agriculture, Food Security and Nutrition (Rome: FAO, May 2020), <u>https://www.fao.org/3/</u> ca9198en/CA9198EN.pdf, 3.
- 71 UN Women, Women with Disabilities in a Pandemic (COVID-19) (UN Women Headquarters, 2020), https://www.unwomen.org/sites/default/files/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/Library/Publications/2020/Policy-brief-Women-with-disabilities-in-a-pandemic-COVID-19-en.pdf
- 72 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 35.
- 73 Seven of the ten resolutions address sexual violence Security Council Resolutions 1820 (2008), 1888 (2009), 1960 (2010) and 2106 (2013), 2122 (2013), 2242 (2015), and 2467 (2019).
- 74 UNSecurityCouncil,Resolution1820(19June2008).https://www.securitycouncilreport. org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/CAC%20S%20 RES%201820.pdf
- 75 UN Security Council, *Resolution 1888* (30 September 2009). <u>https://</u> www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/WPS%20SRES%201888.pdf
- 76 Keina Yoshida, Helen Kezie-Nwoha, Aiko Holvikivi, Susan Nkinzi, Amal Sabrie, and Eva Tabbasam, Defending the Future: Gender, Conflict, and Environmental Peace (London: London School of Economics and Political Science, 2021), <u>https://www.lse.ac.uk/</u> women-peace-security/assets/documents/2021/Defending-the-Future.pdf
- 77 Peace Oliver Amuge and Sandra Aceng, "Women Face Internet Access Challenge During the COVID-19 Pandemic in Uganda," in *The Impact of COVID-19 on Digital Rights in Africa* (African Declaration on Internet Rights and Freedoms Coalition, 2020).
- 78 Antonique Koning, Jamie Anderson, and Yasmin Bin-Humam, "Women in Rural and Agricultural Livelihoods Facing COVID-19," Consultative Group to Assist the Poor blog, 27 July 2020, <u>https://www.cgap.org/blog/women-rural-and-agricultural-livelihoods-facing-covid-19</u>
- 79 Barbara Chmielewska, Imogen Barratt, Rosemary Townsend, Erkan Kalafat, Jan van der Meulen, Ipek Gurol-Urganci, Pat O'Brien, Edward Morris, Tim Draycott, Shakila Thangaratinam, Kirsty Le Doare, Shamez Ladhani, Peter von Dadelszen, Laura Magee, and Asma Khalil, "Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Maternal and Perinatal Outcomes: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis," *The Lancet* 9, no 6 (2021).
- 80 Miriam Berger, "Coronavirus Baby Boom or Bust? How the Pandemic is Affecting Birthrates Worldwide," The Washington Post, 15 July 2020, <u>https://www.</u> washingtonpost.com/world/2020/07/15/coronavirus-baby-boom-or-bust-howpandemic-is-affecting-birthrates-worldwide/
- 81 Christina Haneef and Anushka Kalyanpur, *Global Rapid Gender Analysis for COVID-19* (CARE International and International Rescue Committee, 2020), <u>http://www.careevaluations.org/wp-content/uploads/Global_RGA_COVID_RDM_3_31_20_FINAL.pdf</u>

- 82 Ernestina Coast, Tiziana Leone, Rishita Nandagiri, and Joe Strong, "Recent UK cuts to global health funding will cause irrevocable damage under the guise of 'tough but necessary decisions'," LSE British Politics and Policy blog, 27 May 2021, <u>https://blogs. lse.ac.uk/politicsandpolicy/uk-oda-cuts/</u>; The New Humanitarian, *Coronavirus and aid: What we're watching* (The New Humanitarian, 2020), <u>https://www.thenewhumanitarian.</u> org/news/2020/06/11/coronavirus-humanitarian-aid-response
- 83 Kristen M Glenister, Kaye Ervin, and Tegan Podubinski, "Detrimental Health Behaviour Changes among Females Living in Rural Areas during the COVID-19 Pandemic," International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health 18, no 2 (2021).
- 84 Gender Affairs Division of the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC), The COVID-19 pandemic is exacerbating the care crisis in Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC, April 2020), <u>https://repositorio.cepal.org/</u> bitstream/handle/11362/45352/1/S2000260_en.pdf
- 85 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 24, para 6.
- 86 Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, *Statement on universal and equitable access to vaccines* (27 November 2020), para 4. <u>https://digitallibrary.un.org/</u> record/3897801?ln=en
- 87 UN Security Council, Resolution 1820.
- 88 International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance, *Global overview of COVID-19: Impact on elections* (2022), <u>https://www.idea.int/news-media/multimedia-</u>reports/global-overview-covid-19-impact-elections
- 89 Emma Graham-Harrison, "Police clash with mourners at Sarah Everard vigil in London," The Guardian, 13 March 2021, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2021/</u> mar/13/as-the-sun-set-they-came-in-solidarity-and-to-pay-tribute-to-sarah-everard
- 90 Berna Keskindemir and Anna Rurka, Public Participation in Crisis Response: Analysis of International Standards, Challenges and Good Practices of Public Participation in Times of COVID-19 and Beyond (The Hague: European Center for Not-for-Profit Law, 2021), <u>https://ecnl.org/sites/default/files/2021-05/Public%20Participation%20</u> in%20crisis%20response_0.pdf
- 91 See also states proscribing human rights organisations, "UN experts condemn Israel's designation of Palestinian human rights defenders as terrorist organisations," UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, 25 October 2021, <u>https://www. ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=27702&LangID=E</u>
- 92 AmnestyInternational, Policing the Pandemic: Human Rights Violations in the Enforcement of COVID-19 Measures in Europe (London: Amnesty International, 2020), <u>https://</u>www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/EUR0125112020ENGLISH.pdf; Amnesty International, "Women's lives have been shattered by COVID-19 – but there's still plenty to celebrate," Amnesty International, 8 March 2021, <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2021/03/10-positive-developments-for-womens-rights-2021/</u>
- 93 Dhwani Nagpal, "The Other Shadow Pandemic: Violence against Women Human Rights Defenders during COVID-19," International Women's Initiative, 1 December 2020, https://www.theiwi.org/gpr-reports/the-other-shadow-pandemic

- 94 Women Human Rights and Territories Defenders on the Global South International, "Women human rights defenders protect our communities and the environment. Do you have their backs?" International Service for Human Rights, 25 October 2021, <u>https:// ishr.ch/latest-updates/women-human-rights-defenders-protect-our-communitiesand-the-environment-do-you-have-their-backs/; Keina Yoshida, Helen Kezie-Nwoha, Aiko Holvikivi, Susan Nkinzi, Amal Sabrie, and Eva Tabbasam, *Defending the future:* gender, conflict, and environmental peace (London: London School of Economics and Political Science, 2021), <u>https://www.lse.ac.uk/women-peace-security/assets/</u> documents/2021/Defending-the-Future.pdf</u>
- 95 United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Annual discussion on the integration of a gender perspective throughout the work of the Human Rights Council and that of its mechanisms (Theme: The gender digital divide in times of the COVID-19 pandemic), 27 September 2021, <u>https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/</u> DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=27546&LangID=E
- 96 Oliver Rowntree, Connected Women: The Mobile Gender Gap Report 2020 (Global System for Mobile Communications, 2020), <u>https://www.gsma.com/mobilefordevelopment/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/GSMA-The-Mobile-Gender-Gap-Report-2020.pdf</u>; Christina Haneef and Anushka Kalyanpur, Global Rapid Gender Analysis for COVID-19.
- 97 UN Women, Online and ICT Facilitated Violence Against Women and Girls During COVID-19 (UN Women Headquarters, 2020), <u>https://www.unwomen.org/sites/</u> default/files/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/Library/Publications/2020/Brief-Online-and-ICT-facilitated-violence-against-women-and-girls-during-COVID-19-en.pdf
- 98 UNGA, CEDAW, Article 7. See also CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 23, para 5.
- 99 CEDAW Committee, *General Recommendation No. 23*, para 15; CEDAW Committee, *General Recommendation No. 25* (temporary special measures).
- 100 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 25, para 12.
- 101 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 34, para 54.
- 102 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 23, para 26.
- 103 UNGA, ICCPR, Article 4. See also UN Human Rights Committee, General Comment 29, States of Emergency (Article 4): ICCPR (31 August 2001). <u>https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/451555?ln=en</u>
- 104 Article 10(h) of CEDAW requires states to ensure on a basis of equality that women have "[a]ccess to specific educational information to help to ensure the health and well-being of families, including information and advice on family planning."
- 105 Article 15(b) of ICESCR provides the right of everyone "[t]o enjoy the benefits of scientific progress and its applications."
- 106 Article 3 of CEDAW requires states to take all appropriate measure to ensure the full enjoyment of rights on a basis of equality "in all fields." Read together, these two provisions anticipate the emergence of new forms of discrimination that may not have been identified at the time of CEDAW's adoption.



- 107 UNGA, CEDAW, Article 2: "States Parties condemn discrimination against women in all its forms, agree to pursue by all appropriate means and without delay a policy of eliminating discrimination against women".
- 108 Failure on the part of states to adopt national policies at achieving equality can constitute discrimination, see CEDAW Committee, *General Recommendation No. 28*, para 10.
- 109 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 34, paras 75-76.
- 110 UN Human Rights Council, *The Promotion*, *Protection and Enjoyment of Human Rights* on the Internet (27 June 2016). <u>https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/845728?ln=en</u>; Dubravka Simonovic, Report of the special rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences on online violence against women and girls from a human rights perspective (18 June 2018), para 45. <u>https://digitallibrary.un.org/ record/1641160?ln=en</u>
- 111 CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 35, para 20; Dubravka Simonovic, Report of the special rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences on online violence against women and girls from a human rights perspective.
- 112 "Build back better" was first used in connection to the Sendai Framework of disaster recovery adopted at the UN World Conference on Disaster Risk Reduction in 2015.
- 113 See also the call for an intersectional gender analysis in UN Office for Disaster Risk Reduction discussion, "Learning from COVID-19 to strengthen gender-responsive Disaster Risk Reduction," 23 April 2021, <u>https://www.undrr.org/event/learning-covid-19-strengthen-gender-responsive-disaster-risk-reduction</u>
- 114 Nabil Ahmed, Anna Marriott, Nafkote Dabi, Megan Lowthers, Max Lawson, and Leah Mugehera, Inequality Kills: The unparalleled action needed to combat unprecedented inequality in the wake of COVID-19 (OXFAM International, January 2022), <u>https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/621341/bp-inequalitykills-170122-en.pdf</u>
- 115 See for example, reports of Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights on "the parlous state of poverty eradication" (19 November 2020), <u>https://digitallibrary.</u> <u>un.org/record/3904295?ln=en</u> and on universal basic income (22 March 2017), <u>https://</u> chrgj.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/alston-poverty-universal-basic-income.pdf



Centre for Women, Peace and Security London School of Economics and Political Science Houghton Street London WC2A 2AE

women.peace.security@lse.ac.uk



The LSE Centre for Women, Peace and Security is an academic space for scholars, practitioners, activists, policy-makers and students to develop strategies to promote justice, human rights and participation of women in conflict-affected situations around the world.

Through innovative research, teaching, and multi-sectoral engagement, the Centre for Women, Peace and Security aims to promote gender equality and enhance women's economic, social and political participation and security.

Research at LSE

lse.ac.uk/wps + blogs.lse.ac.uk/wps + @LSE_WPS